COUNCIL MEETING, 15th February 2012                  Item No 9(b)

STANDARDS COMMITTEE, 23rd January 2012
20 ESTABLISHMENT OF NEW STANDARDS COMMITTEE ARRANGEMENTS  

The Head of Democratic and Partnership Services submitted a written report seeking consideration to the establishment of new Standards Committee arrangements. The Localism Bill introduced in late 2010 included proposed changes to the ethical framework and standards regime for local government.  The proposed changes removed the existing statutory Standards Committee and Member Code of Conduct arrangements and allowed Councils to adopt their own arrangements, including a voluntary code of conduct and local arrangements for investigation of allegations of breach of the code.  Matters relating to the disclosure and registration of Members’ interests would be covered by statutory regulation and not form part of a voluntary code of conduct.

The Localism Bill proposals had been considered by the Standards Committee on 24th January and 11th July 2011, at an all Member Seminar on 14th July 2011 and by the Governance and Business Committee on 7th March and 22nd August 2011.  The outcome of that consideration was a resolution by the Governance and Business Committee on 22nd August:

“that the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services be requested to draw up proposals for the Council to continue with a Standards Committee with an Independent Chair, and a voluntary Code of Conduct for Members, for further consideration by this Committee.”
In addition, as part of decisions taken in relation to review of Democratic Services and the Council’s democratic processes the Council on 7th December 2011 resolved that a separate Standards Committee be retained.

The Localism Bill had now passed through Parliament and the new Localism Act 2011 received Royal Assent on 15th November 2011. The provisions in relation to the abolition of the current standards committee regime had not yet come into force and would do so on a date to be determined by the Secretary of State. Recent information received from the Department for Communities and Local Government indicated that the current statutory Standards Committee arrangements would be abolished on 1st July 2012. The Council would therefore have to have its new arrangements in place for that date.

The Governance and Business Committee had considered the matter further at its meeting on 5th January 2012 and resolved that:

(a) The Standards Committee be requested to consider the membership and terms of reference for the establishment of a new Standards Committee to operate from 1st July 2012 for recommendation to this Committee; and

(b) In considering the above, the Standards Committee be advised of this Committee’s view that an element of ‘independent member’ involvement should be maintained on the new Standards Committee.

The report commented on the arrangements for the appointment of Co-opted Members and an ‘Independent Chair’, The existing “terms of reference and delegations” together with a proposed “revised terms of reference” were attached to the report.

As it was not now anticipated that the new arrangements would take effect until after the Annual Council Meeting in May 2012, consideration was sought to the extension of the appointments of the current Independent Members and Parish Council representatives until the new arrangements were introduced.
*RESOLVED that: 

(a) it be recommended to the Council that the appointments of the current Independent Members and Parish Council representatives who serve on the Standards Committee be extended until the new arrangements are introduced; and

(b) it be recommended to the Governance and Business Committee that:  

(i) a new Standards Committee be established with the existing Independent Members and Parish and Town Council Representatives being appointed as co-opted Members to serve until the Annual Council Meeting in May 2013 to ensure continuity over the transition period; and 

(ii) the  proposed “Terms of Reference” of the new Standards Committee to continue to include:-

“to make recommendation to the Council on any amendments to the Members’ Allowance Scheme”.

(Only part (a) of the above requires the approval of the Council)
